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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Via Zoom and in the library of Escuela Key 
April 26, 2023; 7:30 PM

1. The President established that a quorum was present.

2. BCA Nominating Committee member Dorothy Patton made a correction from the floor to the minutes of the March 2023 General Membership meeting, which had failed to list her of the members of the proposed Nominating Committee:  The corrected members of the Nominating Committee are Kate Mattos (chair); Mark Haynes; Dorothy Patton; and Shakti Shukla.  The General Membership unanimously approved the March meeting minutes with this correction. 

3. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees 
President Henry McFarland thanked Bluemont resident Matt Bristol and his team of volunteers for their successful work on the volunteer project to provide landscaping around the Bluemont neighborhood sign on N. Kensington St near N. Carlin Springs Road. The President also thanked BCA Park Liaison Hugh Robinson for helping navigate the County bureaucracy. 

Regarding the County’s Upper Bluemont Park project, the President reported that County staff is now recommending something very close to Concept 2, which BCA members endorsed at a previous meeting. Construction may start in late 2024. 

The President reported that he still had not received are response from the Ballston/Virginia Square civic association to his email about the lawsuit.  

BCA Treasurer and representative to the Site Plan Review Committee for the 4600 N. Fairfax project David Smith, reported on the third Site Plan Review Committee meeting, held on April 20, 2023.   The County webpage for this project is   4600 Fairfax Drive (Ballston Holiday Inn) – Official Website of Arlington County Virginia Government (arlingtonva.us)
 

The third meeting was supposed to focus on transportation, landscaping, stormwater management, and construction sustainability, but did not talk about construction.  Key points from the meeting included:

· The developer has decided NOT to build the townhouses on the southern edge of the property.  These will be left as single-family homes as they are today.

· The street on the west side of the complex, which runs north/south, will essentially serve as the ‘overland relief’ for the Lubber Run stream and stormwater. The development will replace some County water pipes with new pipes with increased diameters to prevent stormwater surcharging of the pipes. Mr. Smith noted that this is great for those living in that area, but of course does mean water will get to Lubber Run a little faster. The developer confirmed they are only doing the minimal required for stormwater mitigation, which Mr. Smith noted is disappointing for Bluemont.

· While ‘construction’ was supposed to be a topic for the meeting, it turns out any of the construction logistics are left for AFTER the development is approved by the County and the details are mostly negotiated behind closed doors. They did say they will have future meetings with nearby residents to inform them of the plans.  Despite Mr. Smith’s stated concern on the lack of construction discussion, he was told that this is just how it works. Mr. Smith plans to investigate this process as it seems bad that residents’ concerns about construction do not get factored in BEFORE the County approves the plans.

· The developer confirmed the property line issue at 877 N. Abingdon (some of the fencing is within the Snell property – i.e. the 4600 N. Fairfax site), but indicated they did not intend to take any action on the issue.  This is a good result for our member who lives at that residence.

· Estimated commencement of construction is Q4 2024 / Q1 2025

The developer has not yet answered many of BCA's questions.  David Smith continues working to get them answered. Additional BCA questions prior to the Site Plan Review Committee meeting were:

 

· What measures will be taken to prevent stormwater runoff from impacting adjacent properties?

· What topics were discussed with the County Department of Environmental Stormwater group, and of those, what changes are being implemented?

· Will the sidewalk along Fairfax be left open during construction? A lot of Washington-Liberty High School and other students use that path to get to school as long as adults who need to get to the Ballston area.  Will any special walkways be constructed to help ensure the safety of pedestrians in that area since it is so close to the very busy Fairfax drive.  Will notices be provided to parents regarding any construction-induced pedestrian concerns?

As Treasurer, Mr. Smith reported that the new balance on the BCA account is $2324.75 after paying for printing the newsletter and receiving some membership dues checks, the previous balance was $2665.88.  

 

	Apr-23
	 
	 

	Previous Total:
	$2,655.88 
	 

	Out:
	($361.13)
	Minute Man Press (about $15 more than last year)

	Out:
	 
	 

	In:
	$30 
	Dues (2 checks)

	New Total:
	$2,324.75 
	 


 

4.  Community Event:  

Matt Harrison, Second Vice President and Chair of the Committee for the May 21, Family Fun Community Picnic reported that:

· The event is a Family Fun Picnic on Sunday, May 21 from 12 to 2 pm in Lacey Woods Park. 

· BCA has reserved the back picnic pavilion in Lacey Woods Park for the event.  People are invited to bring their own picnic or buy from the three food trucks the Committee is lining up for the event. 

· There will be kids’ games.

· BCA member and volunteer Park Steward for Lacey Woods Park, Nora Palmatier has offered tours/tree walks through Lacey Woods Park.  She has worked closely with the County to set up volunteer workdays and report on any issues in the park. She’s been working in the Park for 20 years and often leads tree walks or talks about the park’s history for neighbors, both children and adults.

· There will be a welcome table to sign up new members for BCA and neighboring civic associations.  The BCA President has reached out to neighboring civic associations to sign up people in their neighborhoods.

· Fire Station #2 will stop by (but they did not provide a specific time)
· BCA has secured liability insurance, but has not yet received the County’s special event permit yet.

· The event is free, and open to everyone (e.g. people do not have to live in Bluemont.)

· Matt asked people to help spread the word about the event and noted that BCA is still seeking volunteers to help plan, set up, staff the event, and clean up.

5.  Report of the Nominating Committee:
The Committee presented this list of volunteers to stand as candidates for BCA offices and non-voting positions, noting which positions remained vacant:

	TITLE
	CANDIDATE

	President
	Henry McFarland

 

	First VP

 
	Matt Harrison

	Second VP

 
	Carla Conover

 

	Treasurer

 
	David Smith

	Secretary

 
	Laura Kirkconnell

 

	Civic Federation Del (4)

 
	Allen Norton, David Smith,

Dave Hughes, Shakti Shukla

 

	Civic Federation Alt (4)

 
	Christopher George, Bruce Leighton

2 more positions open

 

 

	Arlington’s Neighborhoods Advisory Committee (ArNAC) Representative

 
	Christopher George

	ArNAC Alternate

 
	Nick Pastore


6.  Q&A with Christian Dorsey, Chair of the Arlington County Board  

Mr. Dorsey responded to questions submitted in advance from BCA members and other Bluemont residents, as well as questions raised during the meeting. A rough summary of key points includes: 
Mr. Dorsey said the legal suit against the Ballston/Virginia Square Civic Association and some residents was unfortunate. There are multiple suits against the County concerning the temporary location for the Arlington Regional Transit (ART) fleet on County-owned land by Washington-Liberty High School. Facing having to defend itself in different venues regarding similar facts, the County filed for a judgement to get these combined into one suit. This would protect the taxpayer from funds going to non-functional purposes and expedite the day in Court for those who filed the suits. It does not chill civil action. 
Mr. Dorsey said he understood concern about double digit increases in property taxes due to rising property values. When commercial and residential property are increasing in value it creates an opportunity to reduce the tax rate. Arlington has not been in this situation because commercial property values have been flat, so we cannot reduce the tax rate. The new County budget increased spending by 3%, which is typical for municipal governments to cover higher salaries and expenses. The County controlled spending quite well, this increase is nowhere near historical increases and inflation. Reducing revenue requires reducing services, and he has not heard that people want services reduced.  
Arlington’s population density increase is very large. The County is continuing to concentrate growth along Colombia Pike, Langston Blvd, the Rosslyn-Ballston and Richmond corridors, and should continue the growth there. The County plans for annualized growth of 1.5% per year, with a growth rate for 10 years of 1.3 to 1.5%., which is moderate given growth rates and fluctuations in neighboring areas. The number of units to come from the zoning changes for “missing middle” housing pales in comparison to the number of units in Site Plans approved by the County Board.  Given the growth in employment, people need places to live, so the need for homes grows. Arlington needs to respond to that on a regional level and plan for 1.5% growth to come to Arlington. The County cannot legally stop redevelopment given land rights in Virginia. If Arlington had policies to discourage growth, the large developers able to access capital markets would crowd out other, smaller developers – it would not limit the number of people, it would make people in Arlington more vulnerable. 

Regarding the effect of population growth on schools, Mr. Dorsey agreed that Arlington Public Schools need to do better in keeping up with population density. He said that with neighborhood boundaries for schools you cannot guarantee a seat for new students moving to a neighborhood. Arlington Public Schools can do better in approving the accuracy of their estimates. He thought the schools should build beyond what they currently project for growth. 
The zoning changes for missing middle housing start July 1. County staff will monitor it. There are caps on the number of permits in specific zoning districts based on development we see there now.  The quarterly reports County Staff will provide the Board should be shared publicly. The Board will track what’s built, including rental versus vs. owned units. The County permit office will not establish a special path for middle housing requests, requests will have to go through the usual permitting systems. Mr. Dorsey said BCA President Henry McFarland had done a lot with the County Board in discussions regarding missing middle housing, he had pushed the County Board to really think through the missing middle housing proposals, BCA was very well represented by its President.   
Mr. Dorsey said that at best, County Staff will be able to scope the lot coverage study in FY 24, but not begin it earnestly until later years. It is bigger than the missing middle housing study with complicated calculation of the effect of adjustments to lot coverage percentage. Mr. Dorsey says he personally thinks we need to explore if lot coverage is too generous, and should we do something more sustainable. Opinions in Arlington are all over the place regarding lot coverage.  
Regarding the County’s new stormwater utility, Mr. Dorsey explained that the County currently uses the real estate tax bill, but there is a weak correlation between property values and the impact on stormwater. We need to invest more in stormwater. Most neighboring jurisdictions around us, and in the United States use a tax based on impervious area. We can do that with a fair amount of granularity so that smaller homes pay less, and commercial buildings pay less if they are vertical, rather than having parking lots. The stormwater utility is not to collect more funds than used. The stormwater utility will bring fairly modest increases to most people. Some people might pay less.  

Regarding the effect of increasing taxes on senior citizens who want to stay in their homes, Mr. Dorsey discussed the County’s tax relief program for people at certain very low levels of income and assets. The reduction ranges from a full exemption to a 25% reduction. If senior and disabled people still have problems paying their taxes, they can defer taxes until the property is dispersed. He described how he worked with previous County Board member John Vihstadt to look at the income and asset limits for this tax relief program to make it more generous in order to help people who need it but are not destitute. The County will probably look at it again soon.
Regarding the shortage of police officers, Mr. Dorsey noted the difficult time in other areas as well.  Arlington is vulnerable due to its high standards, e.g. requiring college degrees. The shortage impacts how police are deployed in Arlington, and the ability to investigate serious crimes. They have reduced regular patrols and community policing, and are using aggressive retention incentives, overtime beyond time-and-a-half, and are shifting some functions to non-law enforcement like parking, traffic safety and mental health crisis management. Increases in crime are occurring nationally and are no greater in Arlington. Arlington is still incredibly safe by all the metrics.  County budgets for the last two years have aggressively increased police compensation. 

Regarding School Resource Officers, Mr. Dorsey said he had no opinion unless the schools want them, and if so he would support it. School Resources Officers are a decision of the schools, and they do not want them. If schools do want them, it is the County’s responsibility to provide training. The County government has improved coordination with the schools. They were compelled to do better by the overdose tragedies at Wakefield High School, but a School Resource Officer might not have changed that outcome. We do have to do better to deal with the needs of kids – one School Resource officer in a school of 2500 won’t prevent such tragedies. 
Regarding safety in high-rise buildings, the County’s inspector is well respected for his skill in safety inspection and adherence to code in multi-family buildings.  We do well with new and reconstruction projects to prioritize safety. We have to look at older buildings.  We have room to do more inspections, but he is not sure whether the funding is included in the new budget. 

Mr. Dorsey understood the concern about the noise code enforcement office being open only from 8 am to 4:30 pm. He said he would send BCA an infographic on how the County responds. The situation is not satisfying. Noise is very difficult for local governments to deal with. Code enforcement experts work bankers’ hours, which is not when we are concerned about noise. The police are not well-equipped on how to read decibels. It is hard if the noise is episodic and non-recurring. We often use soft persuasion. State law limits citations. We are not punitive enough.  It is seen by some as the cost of doing business. So, we have to engage with the restaurant to show them how to reduce noise. To be really punitive, you have to involve the police. A BCA member asked why there is no duty officer to handle noise enforcement complaints after work hours. Mr. Dorsey explained that the County tried but would have to increase the size of the noise enforcement office, people are not wanting to work after normal hours. Mr. Dorsey said he will have to check on the results of the pilot the County did. He said that on a permanent basis, being on duty up to 11 pm was the best the County could do, which is way too early to catch a lot of noise ordinance violations. The County could not pilot duty at 5 am, which is a real concern for people living near grocery stores and construction sites. The County tries to create conditions where trucks cannot use back-up beeps, and have to create a circulation pattern to reduce noise at such hours. 
Regarding the plan by the Northern Virginia Parks Authority plan to widen the W&OD trail, expand impervious surface and lose green space, Mr. Dorsey said the County would only pursue widening if it promotes safety. On widely used trails, we want the trail to be wide enough to be safe for all types of users, nothing more. They look at this case-by-case and sector-by-sector.  When we do have conflicts, they first try signage and striping, not asphalt. If NoVa Parks says to widen the trail, the County government works with them – it is NoVa Parks’ property. The County shows them alternatives where widening is not needed as much. The County is widening the W&OD trail less than originally sought. Some sections of the W&OD trail are fine, some areas of conflict are traumatic, e.g. there is not enough of a refuge section. It’s not comprehensive, extensive widening, but some areas of the W&OD Trail need widening.
Mr. Dorsey said he had no views on County plans to redevelop Upper Bluemont Park and would love to hear Bluemont’s views. The project should reflect the communities proximate to it. 

Regarding the request of BCA and four other civic associations for a safety study for N. Carlin Springs Road, the corridor study should begin after FY 25, i.e. after next July. It will follow an update to the County’s Master Transportation Plan, which sets up the County’s Capital Improvement Plan transport cycle. Carlin Springs Road is a significant corridor, one of the few north-south corridors in Arlington. The County should view it as part of the full transport network from updating its Master Transportation Plan, not in isolation. Carlin Springs Road is priority number one to County staff after the Master Transportation Plan. The County did some spot improvements, e.g. north of Route 50, and looks at opportunities to make sport improvements.  

For six years, Mr. Dorsey said he has been trying to improve coordination so that streets are not repaved, then repeatedly dug up by utilities, but has had little impact. We should cut once and take care to coordinate with County Staff before digging up road. Making the contractor restore the road to its prior condition is enough, but the County does not do a good enough job. The Pavement Condition Index shows that Arlington roads are generally good , so we should not have it dug up, and not restored. Mr. Dorsey has challenged his team to do this.  It’s a vast bureaucracy including telecommunications companies, Washington Gas, Dominion Power, who are not required to have a schedule coordinated with the County. We can do better. 
Regarding the problem of very low-hanging wires that create hazards, Mr. Dorsey said the County Manager’s Office of Constituent Services is the point of contact. The County will send someone to look at it, and can compel companies. If  companies are in violation, the County will cite them., or it will call them to say to fix it. A BCA member described the case of an old pole with wires hanging from it: Dominion Power said they cannot move the pole.  Mr. Dorsey said the County dealt with old poles a few years ago, and he will get back to BCA about it.
Regarding the West Entrance to the Ballston Metro, Mr. Dorsey said it will happen.  The County has state funding, a commitment from the Northern Virginia transportation authority, and local funds secured. The County is going through construction bidding figuring out how to do the construction bids so that we ensure good quality labor practices and a good history of work by the bidders. He said he would get back to BCA on the Ballston metro.
Regarding the recent federal Infrastructure Bill, Arlington got around $7 million, maybe less.  Congressman Beyer secured funding for local projects, sewer rehabilitation/relining, the Mount Vernon bridge, and some other projects.

Regarding County employees returning to the office post-pandemic, Mr. Dorsey says the County is not 100% remote, there’s a return to work for three days a week with some Departments exempt. The County needs to be more aggressive to require at least three days a week in the office. The County Manager does not brief the Board about it and thinks requiring a return to the office will hurt vacancies and attracting and recruiting people. Some County positions are in the office all the time, and it is improving weekly with employees wanting to come in more. Mr. Dorsey noted that he had done an OpEd on the needs for employees to return at least three days a week because it is extremely important for local business to recover. 

Regarding food waste collection, Mr. Dorsey said he would get back to BCA with tonnage figures.  The program is stagnating.  The County is looking to get more households to participate but lacks a viable way to ensure multi-family buildings provide food waste collection to their residents. The County cannot force them. A BCA member suggested that Arlington Public Schools encourage students to collect food waste. Mr. Dorsey noted that we need to first get the schools to participate in food waste collection. He could use help to engage with Arlington Public Schools to encourage them to participate. 
Regarding making the County’s energy use more sustainable, Mr. Dorsey described the County’s electric vehicle purchases, and electrification through renewable sources – a solar farm provides all the electricity for County government, and uses offset credits. A BCA member noted that this creates a problem for rural Virginia. Mr. Dorsey said that is due to the credit system used by Dominion Power.  Until Dominion Power goes full renewable, that is the reality. Virginia is a leading state in use of renewable energy, but by 2040 all power should be renewable if current efforts in Virginia are followed through.  

Regarding business in Arlington, Mr. Dorsey described the County’s commercial resiliency study that looks at barriers to coming to Arlington compared to other area jurisdictions. Examples of County efforts include allowing animal boarding in more areas, and reducing the onerous process for approval of indoor escape rooms, and enabling by-right uses.  The County needs to do more. 
Regarding other uses for commercial buildings with low occupancy, Mr. Dorsey said the problem is that the County lacks vacant commercial buildings, but has commercial buildings below occupancy. Maybe they could be used for school expansion.

In response to a question about granting increased density for meeting green building standards, Mr. Dorsey said the County has seen builders exceeding LEED green building standards in recent buildings. He said you have to construct incentives properly or you get buildings with low performance in terms of environmental sustainability. He told staff to update green building standards so that they truly deliver beyond what a builder would do anyway or what the market would do.  
Regarding Washington DC planning to pay metro costs for its residents, Mr. Dorsey said it was good for the environment, and he could be willing to discuss a regional approach, but Washington’s approach is to make it a freebie. We should fix things on the metro first, and deliver transport like we need to first, before doing something unsustainable. 
6. New Business
The President asked if anyone present wished to discuss the neighborhood-maintained demonstration giving garden at the north-west corner of North Harrison and 9th Road North, and/or the possible motion raised prior to the meeting. Nobody did.

The meeting adjourned at 9:21 pm

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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